East Leake Primary Schools:  Pupil Place Planning Meeting

November 21st 2019, 10.30 a.m.

Brookside Primary School
Agenda

1. Introductions, apologies
Present:

Cllr Reg Adair, NCC Councillor, Leake and Ruddington (Chair)

Cllr Andrew Brown, NCC Councillor, Leake and Ruddington

Mandy Stratford, NCC Early Years Strategic Manager
Jonathan Smith, NCC Pupil Place Planning Officer

Gary Kenny, HT Brookside Pr.

Reesha Armstead, Chair of Govs., Brookside Pr.

Sarah Evans, Governor, Brookside Pr. 

Catherine Cox, Trust Administration and Governance Manager, Equals Trust
Pauline Cox, Asst ,HT, Lantern Lane Pr.

Kerry Bentley, Chair of Govs., Lantern Lane Pr.

Apologies:  none

2. Minutes of previous meeting (none)
3. Matters arising (none)
4. Update on 3rd primary school project

There are a number of new residential developments in East Leake, the construction of which has created a need for further primary and secondary school places.

Under the terms of three Section 106 agreements, two of the developments (Kirk Leys Rd./Persimmon, and Rempstone Rd./David Wilson) should each provide a 1 ha. site for the construction of a new primary school; a development off Lantern Lane will generate a financial contribution to the new school. 

However, the site provided by Persimmon is land-locked and the site to be provided by David Wilson is at the far end of their site. It is unlikely that the spine road leading to the school site will be laid down by 2021. 

New arrivals in E.Leake housing are already making a significant impact in terms of school admissions. There is community and political concern at lack of local school places. It is likely that the new school completion will be delayed until 2022 or 2023.
Therefore, it is necessary to provide space for ‘early arrivers’ at an alternative site. The only site within the area that could accommodate ‘early arrivers’ is Brookside School.
Cllr Brown mentioned the possibility of accessing the 3rd school site  for construction via neighbouring land to the west. He had made contact with the owners of this land and put them in touch with the NCC Property team, which would identify any possibilities. (ACTION)
It was stated by Cllr Adair that these are difficult issues, but that NCC is determined to overcome them, which will take time. The project will progress; NCC has a plan and is in control of the situation. Meanwhile, our task will be to ensure that there are places in local schools for East Leake children until the 3rd school is completed.
5. Schools admissions data, current rolls and  projections
The 3 schools in the East Leake Planning Area are virtually full and have admitted over-PAN in certain year groups.  On 21/10/19:
Brookside:             1 allocation over PAN30 in KS2.  
                              0 places available YR - Y6

Lantern Lane:        6 allocations  over PAN60  
                             12 places available Y1,Y2 & Y5 only

Costock C.of E.:     2 allocations over PAN15   
                             13 places available YR,1,2,5 & 6

Waiting Lists

Brookside:            21 for YR,1,2,3,6 places; all have a local place at LL,                       

                             Costock, Sutton Bonington or Normanton-on-Soar
Lantern Lane:       6 for YR, 4 & 6 places; all have a local place 
· one in a City school
Costock:               nil

Projections for East Leake Planning Area show a rising deficit of primary places:

                            2020

2021

2022

2013

                   -17                         -89
            -142  
 
 -188

These projections, of course, represent a worst case scenario for which we must be prepared A declining birth rate and economic factors affecting house build and occupation rates could possibly slow down, or delay, the rising deficit illustrated above.
6. In-year admissions issue: problem & possible solution
            Brookside expansion 

            To accommodate new applicants in East Leake primary schools over next 3 -     

            4 years there is only one possibility: expanding capacity at Brookside Pr. This   

            would entail:

· utilising 2 ‘spare’ classrooms – 1 available until July 2019 and the other available until July 2020, when PAN45 reaches Y6.
· gaining additional space by facilitating transfer of ex-Children’s Centre to school, which could provide up to 3 additional classrooms

· LA supporting Brookside to continue providing childcare (currently in ex-Children’s Centre) on site as NCC has statutory duty to ensure EY sufficiency and also avoid DfE clawback of funds invested in ex-Children’s Centre. 
· school bungalow, NCC owned, offers a possibility for additional space.

             Advantages: 
· phased use of up to 5 additional classrooms could be introduced in response to need
· in-year places for siblings would be achievable

· this would only be essential until new E.Leake primary expected to open

· places for new arrivals would almost all be at nearest school, also catchment. 

· a single school solution, satisfying parents
· admissions to expanded Brookside could be managed carefully by NCC admissions and Equals Trust to ensure local children without places are accommodated over PAN, This would avoid need to formally raise admission number, thereby opening up availability of places created to out-of-catchment applicants
             Disadvantages:

· priority need to finalise any property transfer before Brookside converts to academy -  tight timeline
· substantial costs to LA of staffing and possible modification of spaces at Brookside. Need to establish precise detail of NCC’s Pupil Growth Fund support for costs of additional staff required by expansion at Brookside.  (ACTION)
            Use of ex-Childrens’ Centre
Mandy Stratford explained that it is a preferred option to allow the school to take on the ex-Children’s centre building but with a crucial proviso. Brookside continues to provide 34 Childcare places for 2,3,4 year olds as currently stands, plus the out of school care, which satisfies NCC’s Childcare sufficiency duty. NCC has requested that this wording is considered as part of the legal Academy transfer process. If this option were to be agreed by the Equals Trust, then it would also include a responsibility to pay any clawback required by the DfE if childcare provision lapsed. Clawback has 15 years remaining.
EY provision would be the school’s responsibility to maintain via existing providers, new providers or any combination thereof. It could remain in the present setting (which is NCC’s preference) or move to other suitable premises on site. The bungalow would not be suitable for EY purposes due to its small size. However, the bungalow – whether leased to the school by NCC for a period of 10 years, for example; or if transferred to the school during conversion to academy status – could be remodelled to house other provision that the school needs.

If it acquired the ex-Childrens’ Centre, the school could choose to relocate the current ICT facility and free up that room. There are many possibilities involving all the spaces that the school would have at its disposal.

It was strongly argued that the school should gain possession of the bungalow from NCC, which should meet the costs of demolition or conversion. This, Cllr Adair explained, was counter to current NCC estates policy.
            The meeting agreed that if additional places were to be made available for      

            East Leake children, then a solution to these questions would have to be 

            found through partnership working. 
A plan for the continuation of EY provision on Brookside site would need to be identified and Brookside agreed to put forward options for this at a meeting to be arranged asap. (ACTION)
7. Brookside, future plans 
As above
8. Lantern Lane, future plans
No possibility of expansion at all. Admissions governed by legalities of the School Admissions Code and administered by NCC admissions team.
9. S.106 funding, East Leake
JS will provide update for next meeting. (ACTION)
10. Secondary school options for East Leake children

According to PPP projections, East Leake Academy can accommodate catchment children going forward (which will displace those applying from Leics and Nottm City LAs). However, as the Fairham Pastures housing development commences, ELA will need to provide an extra 362 places, according to S.106 agreement and work has begun with the academy to identify if this secondary school expansion is viable.
11. The East Leake Plan:  partnerships and options
It was agreed to meet in February 2020 and review options and solutions developed by then. This would be a working group, meeting regularly to monitor and prepare proposals to ensure a continuing supply of school places to the children of East Leake. 

Thanks were given to all for participation in this process and confidence expressed that through a partnership approach, positive outcomes would be gained.
12. Date of next meeting
Late February  2020 – date t.b.c., venue Lantern Lane Primary School

Brookside Group – Weds. 27th November, 13:30 at Brookside school
